
 
 

SPS Remote Learning:  
Responding to the Challenges of Learning at Home During the COVID-19 Pandemic 
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28 days, 20 major documents developed, hundreds of Zoom meetings and numerous 
communications...a lot has happened since we closed our doors on March 13th. I want to begin 
with a visual reminder of how we’ve responded to support students since Dr. Sawyer 
announced school closure.  

3/17-3/27 Started 3/30 Launched 4/7 

 

Our Goals 
 
As stated previously, Shrewsbury’s Remote Learning plan was created to ​keep our students 
connected to educators and classmates in ways that enhance their well-being, and engage 
students in distance learning with a focus on providing supports to help ALL students learn 
at home, and to maintain and develop key academic and critical thinking skills as well as to 
help students learn important academic content​. It’s important to acknowledge, however, that 
our plan has been further developed and strengthened over time with input from both 
educators and families. We are grateful for the feedback we’ve received; with each 
communication, we’ve learned more about the structures our students and families find most 
supportive. Sometimes the feedback has been contradictory, and for understandable reasons.  
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A closer look at the language in our goal statements reveals the challenges inherent in the 
undertaking. As we began organizing with educators, district leaders grappled with questions 
like: 
 

● Which is more important - connecting or content?  
● How do we strike the balance between directed learning and choice? 
● How will we help ALL students to learn at home when we’re disconnected?  
● If we can’t replicate school entirely, what’s the goal? 
● Should we review key skills or teach new material, or both?  
● Which academic content is most important? 

 
There are many possible answers to these questions, and plenty of room for debate. Our 
educators couldn’t begin to develop a coherent curriculum plan without making decisions. Yet 
no one wanted to keep students and families waiting while we deliberated. For that reason, as 
soon as the first “snow day” was declared, our curriculum teams began collaborating on the 
document known as ​Learning Opportunity Resources​. This was a good investment, as choice 
is critical to student motivation.  Moreover, we suspected given our experiences with 
homework that a variety of options would be well received by families. Finally, we knew that 
the resource list would serve us well in the future as a “go to” place for high quality practice 
and enrichment materials. As information about the pandemic was shared, our plans shifted.  
 
The table below illustrates the timeline for our actions, in accordance with guidance from state 
and federal agencies and in concert with our colleagues in nearby districts: 
 

Date  State & Federal Guidance  SPS Actions 

Week of March 9th  On a conference call scheduled for 
March 13, the Massachusetts 
Department of Elementary and 
Secondary Education  (DESE) advised 
districts that they should remain open 
unless advised by their local 
Department of Public Health to close. 
Further, the DESE stated that per the 
Centers for Disease Control guidelines 
that if advised to close, districts should 
close individual school(s) and not the 
entire district. 

On March 12, Dr. Sawyer decided to 
close school on March 13 due to further 
developments related to the coronavirus 
situation.  On March 13, he decided to 
close our district schools for the following 
week out of an abundance of caution.   
 
Work began on resources for students 
and families opting into learning 
experiences at home.  Because March 13 
and March 16 were treated like “snow 
days” in order to add those days to the 
end of the school calendar in June, those 
were not work days for SPS educators. 
Administrators worked on those days. 
 
With the likelihood that a longer period of 
school closure was imminent, SPS began 
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discussions about how to support 
families during disruption of school. 

Week of March 16th  On Sunday, March 15, the Governor 
closed all public schools in 
Massachusetts through April 6. 
 
In accordance with guidance shared by 
the ​U.S Department of Education​, the 
Massachusetts Department of 
Elementary and Secondary Education 
(DESE) informed public school districts 
via conference call that providing 
mandatory “virtual classes” would be a 
violation of civil rights and special 
education law with regard to equitable 
student access, and indicated all 
learning opportunities should be 
optional.  

On March 16, SPS released Learning 
Opportunity Resources, communicating 
our initial “opt in” approach to learning 
experiences in accordance with DESE 
guidance while beginning outreach to 
families. 
 
On their own, educators across the 
district reached out to connect with 
students in a variety of ways and using 
different formats with a focus on health 
and well-being 
 
SPS began to organize food delivery for 
families in need 
 

   
On Saturday, March 21st The U.S. 
Department of Education released 
supplemental guidance​ stating that 
ensuring compliance with the 
Individuals with Disabilities Education 
Act (IDEA), † Section 504 of the 
Rehabilitation Act , and Title II of the 
Americans with Disabilities Act should 
not prevent any school from offering 
educational programs through distance 
instruction.  

 
SPS leadership team discussed 
implications for planning, including how 
we might support students and families 
with diverse needs during a period of 
school closure. 

Week of March 23rd  On March 25th Governor extends 
school closure for all public schools in 
Massachusetts through May 4th 

SPS shifted our approach to prepare for a 
new phase of remote learning, including 
planning for how we could support 
families of students with special needs.  
 
SPS took an inventory and developed 
protocols for providing iPads to students. 

  On March 26th Commissioner Jeff Riley 
(DESE) released ​Remote Learning 
Recommendations​ to districts, signaling 
new expectations for assigned work 
and outreach.​.  

On that same day (March 26th), the 
district issued ​goals and guiding 
principles for remote learning​. 
 
Based on the updated DESE guidance, 
the next day (March 27th) SPS launched 
its next phase of remote learning to 
include assigned work, with a focus on  

● Recommended times for learning 
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by level 
● Assigning and collecting student 

work, and 
● Providing students  feedback 

Week of March 30th  In his ​Letter to Families about Remote 
Learning​ ​on March 30th, Commissioner 
Jeff Riley ​ informed parents about shifts 
in remote learning, signaling new 
expectations for assignments and 
outreach alongside ongoing concerns 
about equity and access.  
 
 
 
On Friday, April 3rd Massachusetts 
Department of Elementary and 
Secondary Education issued guidance 
on English Language learners. 

SPS continues planning work to add 
additional dimensions to remote learning, 
including working through privacy and 
legal issues related to video conferencing. 
 
Teacher planning teams are established 
for collaboration and to provide 
consistency and redundancy.   
 
 
SPS Information Technology Department 
began distributing devices to families on 
Tuesday March 31st. 
Director Kathy Lange-Madden began 
distributing information to staff, and 
checking our plans against state 
guidance.  

Week of April 6th On April 6, the DESE released a 
document entitled ​Supporting Students 
with Disabilities for All Educators and 
Providers​ ​which stated that  
‘districts​ should ensure all online 
learning platforms meet confidentiality 
and student privacy, and electronic 
content accessibility standards.’  

On April 6th SPS released a formal 
memo to staff and families regarding the 
district plan for remote learning, including 
“live” interactions with students, virtual 
“office hours” and the plan to begin 
teaching new skills and concepts.  Live 
interactions began on April 8th for the 
middle level and April 9th for the 
elementary and high school levels. 
 
SPS sought and secured additional 
technology tools matched to our 
educational goals and privacy needs. 
 
On April 7th Dr. Sawyer surveyed staff 
and families regarding April vacation; on 
April 8, the School Committee voted to 
change April 21, 22, & 23 from vacation 
days to remote learning days. 
 
Teams of educators continued to 
collaborate on further improvements to 
remote learning; they refined plans and 
created additional instructional materials 
(including more district-created video 
content) to be provided the week of April 
13th. 
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The flow of information about the impact of the virus was fast-paced. In contrast, 
communications at the state level were slow to respond to emerging needs.  It’s worth noting, 
for example, that the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education did not release 
formal guidance to districts on remote learning until March 26th. For that reason the vast 
majority of Massachusetts school districts, including all local Central Massachusetts districts, 
did exactly what Shrewsbury did for the first two weeks. When guidance changed, SPS was 
ready to act.  
 
From Optional “Learning Opportunities” to Consistent Expectations 
In the first ten days ( the “optional” phase) we learned several things worth noting: 

● Parents need help navigating which resources are the best match for their child’s 
needs 

● Students are best supported when teachers match learning tasks to students’ specific 
needs wherever possible, and 

● Children are most likely to persevere when they receive guidance and feedback. 
 
When extended closure was recently confirmed,  it was clear that students and families 
needed clear direction, streamlined communication, predictable schedules, robust assignments 
specific to grade level goals, ​and​ opportunities to connect.  
 
I remain incredibly proud of the ways our educators rose to the challenge of meeting all of 
these needs- both as teachers and learners. It’s important that the community understand 
that, together with working adults everywhere, our staff is learning new skills as they come to 
terms with a “new normal”. For this reason, our educators are well-positioned to support 
families;  their outreach is informed by their own experience, and inspired by a deep desire to 
maintain connections with our students and their families 
despite the distance.  
 

What is Remote Learning?  
 
Although we aspire to do all we can to maintain connections 
between home and school during this period of closure, it’s 
simply not possible to replicate the vibrant nature of a 
classroom at a distance. Remote learning is not merely online 
learning; we want our students to experience the richness of 
diverse learning experiences, including teacher-directed 
assignments, options to engage with content in multiple 
modalities, interdisciplinary projects, nature walks,, and integrated experiences with Art, 
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Music, Media and Physical Education. Just as importantly, we seek to maintain connections 
with classroom communities and further opportunities for social emotional learning.​ ​Finally, 

choice and enrichment encourage our students 
to be self-directed. Accordingly, we have 
structured remote learning plans purposefully to 
include pencil and paper practice of academic 
skills, online learning opportunities, and 
interactive experiences that engage students 
and connect them to their teacher, other 
educators,, and their classmates for the purpose 
of reviewing material, applying new skills and 
learning new concepts aligned with grade level 

standards. 
 
Our special educators and related service providers are collaborating daily with general 
education teachers, families and students to meet student needs and ensure access in this 
remote learning environment. The extended school closure has impacted our students with 
disabilities in many ways and their teachers are working through new challenges presented 
in the home environment, in addition to the curriculum based work special educators have 
always done.  

 
In my upcoming presentation I look forward to giving the larger community a “behind the 
scenes” glimpse into what remote teaching and learning looks like on the school side. I will 
also share some specific examples of what “robust” looks like at each level.  

 
Planning with Diverse Needs in Mind 
 
In keeping with our ​guiding principles​, our planning has also taken into account how we can 
do this work in redundant ways given that many of our educators are or may end up in 
situations where they are unavailable to work due to illness, family illness, or otherwise caring 
for their own children and family members during this pandemic. One of the positive changes 
we’ve experienced as a result of the crisis is that our educators have organized in new ways.  
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Across grade spans at every level educators are collaborating in new configurations.  
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The snapshot of the first grade content team document pictured below depicts the 
complexities of planning for online learning in a remote environment: 
 

 
 
Most importantly the plans our educators have assembled demonstrate a shared commitment 
to our guiding principles and core values. 
 
Please use the links below to access the Remote Learning Plans​ ​provided for students at the 
elementary level for the week of April 13th.  These links with assignments and resources for 
the following week are emailed to families on the prior Friday afternoon. 
 

● PreK 
● Kindergarten 
● First Grade 
● Second Grade 
● Third Grade 
● Fourth Grade 

 
Assignments at the middle and high school levels are provided through the Schoology 
learning management system.  The following links are to planning documents in core content 
areas that provide insight into what is being assigned to students at these levels.  More 
examples, including special subjects, will be provided through the presentation at the meeting. 
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Please note that these links may not be accessible to the public when this document is posted 
to our website as they are part of our internal system. 
 
The following links will connect you to learning plans for Grades 5-8.   

 
Grade 5 
Remote Learning Plan Grade 5 MA/SCI 
Remote Learning Plan Grade 5 ELA 
Remote Learning PLan Grade 5 SS 
 
Grade 6 
Remote Learning Plan Grade 6 MA/SCI 
Remote Learning Plan Grade 6 ELA  
Remote Learning Plan Grade 6 SS 
 
Grade 7 
Remote Learning Plan Grade 7 MA 
Remote Learning Plan Grade 7 ELA  
Remote Learning Plan Grade 7 SCI 
Remote Learning Plan Grade 7 SS 
 
Grade 8 
Remote Learning Plan Grade 8 MA 
Remote Learning Plan Grade 8 ELA  
Remote Learning Plan Grade 8 SCI 
Remote Learning Plan Grade 8 SS 

 
Finally, here are some examples of expectations for students at SHS: 

● English Department​ “warehouse” of required assignments, including work in 
progress 

● Social Sciences Department​ unit guide for U.S. History 
● Mathematics Department ​“Playlist” 
● Science Department plans: ​Chemistry​ & ​Honors Physics 

 
Looking Ahead  
Is our plan perfect?  Far from it.  Just like students and families across the nation, we are 
learning and adapting to new constraints and possibilities. Inevitably, despite our hard work 
and ongoing efforts, significant challenges remain: 
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● As of Friday, 688 families at the Elementary level had not registered for a Google 
account. This makes it difficult to engage them with the online tools we have 
purchased.  

● Brian L’Heureux and the Information Technology team continue to actively distribute 
iPads to families that meet district criteria.  

● The lack of a common online learning platform at Preschool through Grade 4 and the 
lack of a 1:1 take-home digital device program for these levels creates barriers for 
accessing resources.  

● Challenges for students in a remote learning environment include supporting those 
with the most complex needs. Mental and behavioral health have been impacted 
significantly by extended closure. 

● Special Education federal and state advisories and guidance are continuing to evolve 
regarding procedural requirements creating challenges to meeting student needs and 
creating significant procedural burdens. 

● In Shrewsbury only 3% of our students are considered English Language learners. 
However 36% of our families report that their first language is not English.  Kathleen 
Lange-Madden, Director of English Language Education, and her team of ESL 
educators have leveraged every available resource to translate district documents and 
to support families that speak other languages than English at home as they grapple 
with the numerous communications necessitated by the pandemic.  

● We have conflicting feedback from families, some of whom want more instructional 
interaction and curriculum content, and some of whom feel that what is being asked 
of their children and themselves is too much. 

● The younger the students, the more challenging it is for parents and caretakers, as 
young children naturally require more direct assistance and have shorter attention 
spans. 

 
Closing Thoughts 
 
Deepak Chopra once said, “All great changes are preceded by chaos”. The pandemic has 
certainly wrought its fair share of both. Shrewsbury is a community capable of surmounting 
these barriers, and our teachers are leading by example. As a district we are collaborative by 
nature, committed to student outcomes by design, and eager to improve. It’s important to 
understand that remote learning cannot replicate “real school”, and we are keenly feeling 
that loss.  
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This infographic from the ​Highlander Institute​, an educational think tank,  depicts the 
important components to be considered in a remote learning plan. Our efforts have been 
informed by “best practice” as well as the general knowledge base that governs teaching 
and learning principles.  

 
No remote learning plan is perfect- precisely because it is remote. I want to reassure you that 
without the power to fill our classrooms, we are doing our very best to empower our students 
and their teachers to persevere at a time of tremendous change and challenge.   
 
In partnership with families, I am confident that what 
we have built will improve the quality of teaching and 
learning--not just for now but for the long term.  
 
I look forward to talking more about that in our next 
meeting. Thank you for the opportunity.  
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